

MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING

Between

CITY OF PICO RIVERA

And

SERVICE EMPLOYEES INTERNATIONAL UNION, LOCAL 721 – FULL-TIME BARGAINING UNIT

July 1, 2024 through June 30, 2027

SEIU Local 721

Table of Contents

Article 1: Preamble	1
Article 2: Prior and Existing Conditions	1
Article 3: Recognition	1
Article 4: Non-Discrimination	1
Article 5: Salaries	2
General Salary Increase Class and Compensation Study Certification. Fairness Provision Shift Differential Working Outside of Classification	2 . 2-5 5 5
Article 6: Performance Evaluations	6 7 .7-8 8 .8-9
Article 10: Callback Standby Callback Non-standby Callback Off-Duty Call	10 10 10
Article 11: Retirement- California Public Employees Retirement System (CalPE	
Article 12: Health Benefits	13 13 13 13
Article 13: Supplemental Benefits	14
Life and Accidental Death and Dismemberment Insurance	14 14 4-15

Deferred Compensation Plan	15
Educational Reimbursement	15-16
Bilingual Pay	16
Longevity Bonus	16
Article 14: Overtime	16
Distribution of Overtime	
Hours Worked	
Compensation for OvertimeUse of Compensatory Time-Off	
Ose of Compensatory Time-Off	10
Article 15: Lay-Off Provisions	18
1. General Statement	
2. Order of Separation	
3. Separation of Full-Time Regular Employees	
4. Reduction in Status/Displacement Rights	
5. Salary Placement	
6. Notification	19
7. Order of Recall	19
8. Separation Benefits	20
9. Notice of Recall	20
10. Reinstatement	21
11. Restoration of Benefits	21
12. Assignment of Duties to Another	21
Article 16: Types of Leave	21
Sick Leave	
Additional Sick Leave	
Vacation	
Holidays	
Bereavement Leave	
Catastrophic Leave	
Jury Duty	26
Article 17: Injury-on-Duty	27
Article 18: Uniforms	27-29
Public Works Department	
Community and Economic Development Department	
Foot Wear Allowance	
1 Oot Wear Allowance	
Article 19: Joint Labor-Management Committee	31
Article 20: Safety Committee	31-32
Article 21: Union Business	32
Union Bank of Hours	
Procedure for Use of Union Bank Hours	
I IOUGUUIG IVI VAG VI VIIIVII DAIIN I IVUIA	

Provision of Unit Membership List	32
Use of City Facilities	33
Bulletin Boards	33
Article 22: Grievance and Appeals Procedure	33
Section 1: Definitions	
Section 2: Rights and Responsibilities	34
Section 3: Specifics of the Grievance	34
Section 4: Procedure	34-36
Article 23: Maintenance of Membership	36
Dues Deduction	36
Union Benefits Trust	
Committee on Political Education (COPE)	37
Article 24: Management Rights	
Section 1: Performance Levels	38
Section 2: Supervisory Responsibility	38
Section 3: Waiver	39
Article 25: Severability	39
Article 26: Miscellaneous	39
Mandatory Drug Testing for New Employees	39
Last Chance Agreements	39
Direct Deposit	39
Article 27: Term and Effect	40
Article 28: New Employee Orientation	40
Appendix A: Classifications	42-43
Appendix B: Salary Schedule	44-48

SEIU 721- FULL-TIME EMPLOYEES MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING July 1, 2024 – June 30, 2027 Page 1 of 48

ARTICLE 1 PREAMBLE

This Memorandum of Understanding (MOU) is made and entered into between the representatives of the City of Pico Rivera, hereinafter referred to as "City" and Service Employees International Union, Local 721, hereinafter referred to as "Union", pursuant to the California Government Code Section 3500, et. seq.

This MOU will be effective July 1, 2024 through June 30, 2027. Unless otherwise provided for herein, the following changes in terms and conditions of employment shall be effective upon City Council adoption of this MOU.

ARTICLE 2 PRIOR AND EXISTING CONDITIONS

During the specified term of this agreement, there shall be no change in those matters within the scope of representation that are specifically provided for in this MOU.

ARTICLE 3 RECOGNITION

The City hereby formally recognizes Service Employees International Union, Local 721, as the exclusive representative of the bargaining unit representing those full-time employees within the classifications listed in Appendix "A". City agrees to meet and confer on all matters relating to the scope of representation pertaining to said employees as authorized by law, except as limited by this agreement.

ARTICLE 4 NON-DISCRIMINATION

The parties agree that there shall be no discrimination against any applicant or employee based upon race, color, national origin, ancestry, age, gender, physical disability, mental disability, genetic information, religion, religious creed, marital status, medical condition, sexual orientation, political activity, union activity, or any other class and/or characteristics protected by law.

SEIU 721 – FULL-TIME EMPLOYEES MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING July 1, 2024 – June 30, 2027 Page **2** of **48**

ARTICLE 5 SALARIES

General Salary Increase

The salary schedule attached hereto as Appendix "B" and by reference made a part hereof shall be adjusted as described below:

Year One

Effective the first full pay period on or after July 1, 2024, all employees covered under this agreement shall receive an across the board general salary increase of four percent (4%).

Year Two

Effective the first full pay period on or after July 1, 2025, all employees covered under this agreement shall receive an across the board general salary increase of three percent (3%).

Year Three

Effective the first full pay period on or after July 1, 2026, all employees covered under this agreement shall receive an across the board general salary increase of three percent (3%).

Class and Compensation Study

During the term of this agreement, the City may elect to conduct a class and compensation study. The parties agree to meet and confer over the results of the study. Under no circumstance shall any class and compensation study result in a reduction of salary, a reduction in total filled positions or the forgoing of scheduled across the board general salary increases.

In no way will an employee be adversely impacted by the implementation of the class and compensation study.

Certification

Certification compensation is provided with the approval of employee's supervisor. In order to qualify, there must be a requirement/relation to the employee's job classification. Certification compensation will be provided on a fiscal year basis, with submittal of proper documentation by employee to supervisor. Certification compensation will be prorated if an employee receives the certificate in the middle of the fiscal year, transfers to another assignment where such certificate does not apply to new assignment or terminates employment with the City in the middle of the fiscal year.

SEIU 721 – FULL-TIME EMPLOYEES MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING July 1, 2024 – June 30, 2027 Page **3** of **48**

Compensation may be received for certifications other than those listed below if the certification is required or is deemed desirable by the employee's supervisor, and the additional compensation does not exceed any maximums established below.

Water Certification

Employees will be compensated for qualifying California State Water Treatment/Distribution Certificates as shown below. This benefit applies to any employee in the Water Division, and to any employee in the SEIU who obtains certification and is granted placement on the Duty Call-out Roster. If the employee leaves the Water Division or removes himself/herself (if not assigned to the Water Section) from the Duty Call-out Roster prior to the expiration of 12 months, after receipt of Water Certification compensation, then the City has the right to prorate the Water Certification compensation over 12 months and to deduct these funds from the employee's paycheck.

- 1. For Certificate D1/T1-D3/T3, \$250 per fiscal year.
- 2. For Certificate D4/T4, an additional \$100 each, per fiscal year
- 3. For Certificate D5/T5, an additional \$100 each, per fiscal year

Water Quality Technician

Possession of any two (2) of the following three (3) certificates will qualify an employee in this classification for \$250 per fiscal year as follows:

- Los Angeles County Department of Public Health, Division of Environmental Health Services Certified Backflow Prevention Device Tester.
- American Water Works Association (California/Nevada Section) Backflow Prevention Tester.
- American Water Works Association (California/Nevada Section) Cross Connection Control Specialist.

The maximum Certification Pay for employees assigned to the Water Division will be \$550.

Equipment Mechanic and Lead Equipment Mechanic

Possession of any of the following certificates will qualify an employee in this classification for \$144 per fiscal year, per certificate, for up to a maximum of seven (7) certifications as follow:

- 1. ASE Automobile Suspension and Steering.
- 2. ASE Automobile Brakes.
- 3. ASE Automobile Heating and Air Conditioning.
- 4. Heavy Truck Preventative Maintenance.
- 5. Master Class/eight (8) certificates, employee will receive an additional \$250 per fiscal year.

SEIU 721 – FULL-TIME EMPLOYEES MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING July 1, 2024 – June 30, 2027 Page **4** of **48**

The maximum Certification Pay for employees assigned to the Fleet Division will be \$1,000 for fiscal year.

Code Enforcement Officer Certification

Possession of the following three (3) certificates will qualify an employee in this classification for \$250 per fiscal year as follows:

California Association of Code Enforcement Officers (CACEO) or (Santiago Canyon College) or any other accredited institution.

- Module #1 (Basic)
- Module #2 (Intermediate)
- Module #3 (Advanced)

Possession of any one (1) of the following certifications will qualify an employee in this classification for \$250 per fiscal year as follows:

- P.C. 832 Arrest
- Supervisory Code Enforcement Training (Santiago Canyon College)
- Housing Quality Standards Specialist

The maximum Certification Pay for employees assigned to the Code Enforcement Division will be \$600 per fiscal year.

Building Inspector Certification

Possession of any one (1) of the following certifications will qualify an employee in this classification for \$250 per fiscal year as follows:

- B1 Residential Certification
- B2 Commercial Certification

Possession of any one (1) of the following two (2) certificates will qualify an employee in this classification for \$250 per fiscal year as follows:

- J2 California Residential Electrical
- J4 Residential Mechanical

The maximum Certification Pay for employees assigned to the Building Division will be \$600 per fiscal year.

^{*}All Three modules are required for state certification

^{*}One of these two Certifications are required to advance beyond step "C."

SEIU 721 – FULL-TIME EMPLOYEES MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING July 1, 2024 – June 30, 2027 Page **5** of **48**

Grounds/Street Division

Possession of any one (1) of the following certifications <u>and/or license</u> will qualify an employee in this classification for \$250 per fiscal year as follows:

- Arborist
- Qualified licensed applicator
- Certified Playground Safety Inspector

Fairness Provision

The City shall provide all SEIU Local 721 represented employees covered by this agreement with any greater economic benefits provided to any other City bargaining unit that they may receive during the term of this agreement.

Shift Differential

Normal work hours fall between 6:00 a.m. and 8:00 p.m. When the City assigns an employee to work after 8:00 p.m. or before 6:00 a.m. the employee will receive additional pay in the amount of five percent (5.0%) of the regular rate for their classifications for all hours worked after 8:00 p.m. and before 6:00 a.m.

If a position is regularly scheduled outside of the normal work hours defined above, then no shift differential will be paid. Alternatively, if an employee requests a change in shift which is regularly scheduled outside of the normal work hours defined above, then no shift differential will be paid. Overtime pay and call outs are exempt from shift differential pay.

Working Outside Of Classification

As the result of departmental need and while so assigned, a regular full-time employee temporarily assigned to and working outside of their classification or who is assigned additional duties outside of their normal job responsibilities shall be paid additional pay as follows:

Filling Position Outside of Classification/Interim Roles (FPOC)

When an employee is assigned the responsibilities/duties of a higher classification or is assigned a higher title within a higher classification in an interim/temporary capacity, that employee shall receive the higher of (a) 5% above the pay rate of their regular classification or (b) the first step of the salary schedule for the higher classification, whichever is greater. Under no circumstances will a rate higher than the highest step of the salary schedule be paid. Such assignment must be preapproved by the Department Head or designee and Director of Human Resources. Employees assigned to fill positions out of classification may be returned to their regularly assigned classification at any time. Employees receiving FPOC pay shall not receive the pay when on vacation or sick leave. Probationary employees are not eligible to fill a position out of classification.

SEIU 721 – FULL-TIME EMPLOYEES MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING July 1, 2024 – June 30, 2027 Page 6 of 48

The parties agree that to the extent permitted by law, the compensation for FPOC is special compensation for "classic member" employees and shall be reported as such pursuant to Title 2 CCR, Section 571(a)(3) Temporary Upgrade Pay.

Working In a Special Assignment or Taking on Additional Duties

Special assignment/additional duty pay is for an employee who is assigned additional duties that are not within the scope of their regular classification while performing their current duties.

An employee becomes eligible for the 5% additional pay upon the division supervisor informing the employee in writing of the special assignment/additional duties and that the special assignment/additional duties qualify for the 5% additional pay. The division supervisor will also inform payroll staff.

ARTICLE 6 PERFORMANCE EVALUATIONS

The City agrees that an employee shall be provided an accurate, fair, full and detailed explanation of his/her performance rating for the designated review period. If the employee is eligible for a merit increase, the merit increase shall be implemented the first full pay period following the employee's anniversary date. In any instance where an annual performance evaluation is not completed on or before the anniversary date and the employee is eligible for a merit increase, the merit increase shall be implemented retroactive to the first full payroll period following the employee's anniversary date. Eligibility for a merit increase is a "satisfactory" or above performance evaluation. The City agrees that each employee will receive a copy of his or her performance evaluation and it is agreed that the employee's signature on the evaluation form shall not necessarily indicate agreement with the content of said evaluation.

ARTICLE 7 PROGRESSIVE DISCIPLINE FOR PROMOTIONAL PROBATIONARY STAFF

When an employee promotes to a new position, the employee shall be subject to a progressive discipline, when necessary, which includes the following:

- Written Counseling
- Oral Reprimand
- Written reprimand
- Dismissal

SEIU 721 – FULL-TIME EMPLOYEES MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING July 1, 2024 – June 30, 2027 Page **7** of **48**

Article 8 WORK SCHEDULES

Pursuant to the Fair Labor Standards Act (FLSA), employees shall have a fixed workweek that consists of a regular recurring period of 168 consecutive hours (seven-24-hour periods) which can begin and end on any day of the week and at any time of the day. The designated workweek for an employee may be changed only if the change is intended to be permanent and not designed to evade overtime requirements of the FLSA.

Generally, the City operates under an Alternative Work Week schedule commonly known as the "4/10 Plan." Workweeks and work shifts of different numbers of hours may be established by the City in order to meet business and customer service needs, as long as the work schedules meet federal and state laws.

It is recognized and understood that deviations from normal hours of work may occur from time to time, resulting from several causes, such as but not limited to vacations, leave of absence, weekend and holiday duty, absenteeism, employee requests, temporary shortage of personnel, low census and emergencies.

General Statement on Days of Operation

- The standard work week will be inclusive of all days between Monday and Sunday. The intent is to allow maximum flexibility to accommodate various operational needs of the City, including but not limited to, water related maintenance and operations, parking enforcement, code enforcement, parks maintenance, parks and recreation operations, etc.
- 2. Generally, City Hall (6615 Passons Blvd, inclusive of City Hall West) and the Parks and Recreation Main Office (6767 Passons Blvd.) will be open four (4) days per week, Monday through Friday.
- 3. Generally, The City Yard (9633 Beverly Road) will be open four (4) days per week, Monday through Thursday.
- 4. Parks and Recreation facilities (other than the main offices located at 6767 Passons Blvd) will have consistent operating days and hours that coincide with each facilities' normal operation.

Scheduling Accommodations

It is understood that certain individual employees may need to adjust or deviate their work schedule based on childcare or other documented, legitimate needs. These circumstances will be handled on a case-by-case basis, with approval from the employee's direct supervisor and Department Director. This section is meant to allow for

SEIU 721 – FULL-TIME EMPLOYEES MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING July 1, 2024 – June 30, 2027 Page 8 of 48

flexibility in scheduling, however Management still reserves the right to require employees to work a schedule so as not to negatively impact operational needs.

All deviated schedules will be documented between employee, supervisor, Department Director and Human Resources on a form created and approved by the Human Resources Division.

Deviated schedules will be reviewed at least once per calendar year by the appropriate supervisor and will include review/approval by the Department Director. Management reserves the right to review deviated schedules more frequently based on operational needs or if the employee's reason for being granted a deviated schedule changes.

It is also understood that at times, "ad hoc" schedule adjustments may be needed. It is the responsibility of the employee to seek approval from their supervisor should they need to modify their schedule for an unforeseen event or personal emergency. Should time need to be "made up" for such an unforeseen or personal emergency scheduling issue, it will be done within the same eighty (80) hour pay period. This only applies to "ad hoc" circumstances, and not for known, recurring schedule deviations which will be documented and approved as described herein.

Breaks

Each Department Director or designee has the discretion to schedule two paid fifteen (15) minute rest breaks and unpaid lunch break(s), within that particular department. Lavatory and cigarette breaks are permitted within reason and shall be taken according to department policy.

Within the above discretionary grant of authority, the parties recognize that circumstances including, but not limited to, climate and the type of work being performed, are factors to be considered by a supervisor in exercising discretion as to the scheduling of rest periods. Therefore, although the grant of rest periods remains within the discretion of a supervisor, the supervisor shall consider these and other relevant factors in determining how to exercise that discretion.

ARTICLE 9 STANDBY

When placed in standby status as described herein, the following duties and responsibilities shall be borne by the standby designee:

 The designee shall at all times, be immediately accessible by telephone and/or radio device. The City shall provide the designee with either a cellular telephone or a radio, at the City's discretion. SEIU 721 – FULL-TIME EMPLOYEES MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING July 1, 2024 – June 30, 2027 Page **9** of **48**

- 2. The designee shall be required to be available to respond to a work site designated by the supervisor, within a reasonable time as is designated by a supervisor.
- 3. At all times while in an on-call status, the designee shall maintain him/herself in reasonable physical and mental condition by which to both respond to a call for service and to thereafter reasonably perform the required assignment.
- 4. The on-call designee shall be selected on a rotational basis by the supervisor.
- 5. Employees designated as being on standby, shall be available for call back on holidays, Saturdays, Sundays, and Fridays that are not regularly scheduled as workdays.

Water Division Standby

This standby provision shall be applicable only to Water Division employees. Certified Water Division employees or non-certified Water Division employees who have received approval of the Department of Public Health, are the only unit members eligible for standby compensation. Water standby is mandatory for Water Systems Operators with a D1 or T1 or higher certification.

In those cases where a supervisor has in writing, designated one (1) certified or non-certified Water Division employee to be on standby, that one designee shall be compensated while on standby status, at the rate of three dollars (\$3.00) per hour for each non-regularly scheduled hour in the standby status. The three dollars (\$3.00) per hour shall not be paid concurrently with compensation for time actually worked if called back to perform duties. Any pay rate increase to Public Works standby pay, beyond three dollars (\$3.00) per hour will also apply to Water Division standby.

Any employee required to monitor the water system outside of normal working hours (i.e. take home the system laptop) shall receive a five percent (5.0%) differential.

Public Works (Non-Water) Standby

This standby provision shall be applicable to the following Maintenance Worker II/III and Facilities Maintenance Worker II/III classifications. The assignment of standby, who have volunteered, will be provided to the Maintenance Worker III and Facilities Maintenance Worker III first, if neither is available, Maintenance Workers II and Facilities Maintenance Workers II, who have volunteered, will be offered the assignment of standby. The employees who volunteer for this duty will be eligible for standby compensation. In those cases where the Public Works Superintendent or Field Operations Manager has in writing, designated one (1) Maintenance Worker III or Facilities Maintenance Worker III employee to be on standby, that one designee shall be compensated while in said standby status, at the rate of three dollars (\$3.00) per hour for each non-regularly scheduled hour in the standby status. The three dollars \$3.00 per hour shall not be paid concurrently with compensation for time actually worked if called back to perform duties.

SEIU 721 – FULL-TIME EMPLOYEES MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING July 1, 2024 – June 30, 2027 Page **10** of **48**

ARTICLE 10 CALLBACK

Standby Callback

Public Works Department employees who are on standby and are called back to work shall be compensated for work hours at the rate of time and one-half (1 ½) base rate of pay with minimum compensation of three (3) hours.

Non-standby Callback

Employees who are not on standby called back to work after their regular hours will receive a minimum of two (2) hours paid at the rate of time and one-half (1 ½) base rate of pay. An affected employee shall be eligible for callback compensation only if the callback work is not contiguous with the employee's scheduled hours of work. (For example, if an employee's scheduled shift ends at 4 p.m. but the employee is required to continue work without interruption, the excess work is not the result of a "callback.") On the other hand, if the employee's scheduled shift terminates at 4 p.m., the employee leaves the premises, and at 5 p.m. is required to perform services, the latter services are covered by the "callback" provisions of this Agreement. Callback time includes reasonable travel time to and from the designated worksite(s) and the employee's residence or other point of departure to the worksite, whichever is closer in distance.

Off-Duty Call

Employees shall refrain from contacting off-duty employees to discuss work-related matters. If an on-duty employee requires the knowledge or assistance of an off-duty employee which cannot wait until the off-duty employee returns to duty, the on-duty employee shall first contact his/her supervisor. If the supervisor approves the contact of an off-duty employee, or if the supervisor fails to respond to the on-duty employee's communication within ten (10) minutes, the off-duty employee may be contacted to provide necessary information or assistance concerning a work-related issue. An off-duty employee who receives such a call for assistance shall notify his/her supervisor upon returning to duty and document on his/her time sheets all time spent in providing assistance to the on-duty employee. The off-duty employee shall be compensated in increments of no less than thirty (30) minutes.

ARTICLE 11 RETIREMENT CALIFORNIA PUBLIC EMPLOYEES RETIREMENT SYSTEM (Calpers)

The City offers a defined retirement benefit plan through contract with the California Public Employees' Retirement System (CalPERS). Unit members are eligible for one of three (3) benefit tiers pursuant to the City's contract with CalPERS. Information provided here is a summary of the benefits. The CalPERS contract is available to unit members or Union representatives upon request.

SEIU 721 – FULL-TIME EMPLOYEES MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING July 1, 2024 – June 30, 2027 Page **11** of **48**

The applicable benefit tier available to an individual employee depends on his/her date of hire and/or status as a "new member," as defined by the Public Employees' Pension Reform Act of 2013 (PEPRA, AB 340) as assigned by CalPERS. Each benefit tier defines the applicable retirement formula, final compensation period, and employee contribution/cost sharing as follows:

1. Tier I: Full-Time Employees hired on or before June 30, 2012

- a. Shall be eligible for the CalPERS retirement benefit formula based on 2.5% at age 55.
- b. The final retirement compensation level shall be calculated using the single highest twelve (12) months of CalPERS reportable earnings, per the California Government Code.
- c. Tier I members are responsible for paying the full amount of the employee share, equal to fifty percent (50%) of the total "normal cost" as determined by CalPERS annual valuation reports up to an 8% contribution rate. Currently the City offers retiree medical through CalPERS medical. The City also currently pays one hundred percent (100%) of the retiree's health insurance premium based on the retiree's level of coverage.

2. Tier II: Full-Time Employees hired after June 30, 2012

- a. Shall be eligible for the CalPERS retirement benefit formula based on 2.0% at age 60.
- b. The final retirement compensation level shall be calculated using the average of the highest consecutive thirty-six (36) month earnings, per the California Government Code.
- c. Tier II members are responsible for paying the full amount of the employee share, equal to fifty percent (50%) of the total "normal cost" as determined by CalPERS annual valuation reports up to an 8% contribution rate. The City offers retiree medical through CalPERS medical. The City pays the minimum contribution required by the Public Employees Medical and Hospital Care Act (PEMHCA) toward the retiree's CalPERS medical insurance premium.
- 3. <u>Tier III: Full-Time Employees hired on or after January 1, 2013 who are classified as "new members" as defined by the Public Employees Pension Reform Act</u> (PEPRA), Assembly Bill 340
 - a. Shall be eligible for the CalPERS retirement benefit formula based on 2.0% at age 62.

- b. The final retirement compensation level shall be calculated using the average of the highest consecutive thirty-six (36) month earnings, per the California Government Code.
- c. Per PEPRA, the City does not make contributions towards the employee share for new members. New members are responsible for paying the full amount of the employee share, equal to fifty percent (50%) of the total "normal cost" as determined by CalPERS annual valuation reports up to an 8% contribution rate. The City will not make any contributions towards the employee share of PERS, as outlined in AB 340 for Tier III members.
- d. The City offers retiree medical through CalPERS medical. The City pays the minimum contribution required by the Public Employees Medical and Hospital Care Act (PEMHCA) toward the retiree's CalPERS medical insurance premium.
- 4. The City has adopted the CalPERS resolution in accordance with IRS Code section 414(h)(2) to ensure that the employee contribution is made on a pre-tax basis by way of payroll deduction. All employee-paid member contributions shall be pre-tax via payroll deduction.
- 5. Applicable to all Full-Time Employees regardless of hire date
 - a. Retired Death Benefit- the City's contract with CalPERS provides for a five-thousand dollar (\$5,000.00) lump sum death benefit payable upon retiree's death.
 - b. <u>Pre-Retirement Option 2W Benefit</u> the City has contracted with CalPERS to provide a monthly death benefit allowance for a surviving spouse or registered domestic partner. The allowance is calculated as though the member retires from service on the date of death and chose Option 2W.
 - c. <u>Service Credit Buy-Back Program</u> eligible employees can purchase, with pre-tax dollars, service credits from CalPERS for past eligible employment.
 - d. <u>Military Buy-Back</u> eligible employees can purchase, with pre-tax dollars, a maximum of four (4) years' service credit from CalPERS at the employee's expense.
 - e. <u>1959 Survivor Benefit Level 4</u> The City's contract with CalPERS provides 1959 Survivor's Benefits Level 4. The 1959 Survivor Benefit is paid along with other death benefits whether or not the employee was eligible to retire at the time of death.

The benefit consists of a monthly allowance which may be paid to the employee's eligible surviving spouse and children. A spouse is eligible if they (1) have care of eligible children (including stepchildren) or (2) is age 60 or older. (Children are eligible if under age 22 and unmarried or incapacitated because of a disability which began before age 22). A parent may be eligible if there is no surviving spouse or eligible children, and the parent(s) was

SEIU 721 – FULL-TIME EMPLOYEES MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING July 1, 2024 – June 30, 2027 Page **13** of **48**

dependent on the member for at least half of their support at the time of the member's death.

The benefit level amounts to be provided are dictated by PERS and the amounts provided will be done in accordance with the latest rates published by PERS.

ARTICLE 12 HEALTH BENEFITS

Medical Benefits

Employees Hired on or Before June 30, 2012- The City shall pay one hundred percent (100%) of the health insurance premiums for HMO providers and a maximum of eighty-five percent (85%) of the premium rate for PERS Gold (PPO)

<u>Employees Hired After June 30, 2012</u> - The City shall pay one hundred percent (100%) of the health insurance premiums for the employee and eligible dependents not to exceed the Kaiser HMO premium rate. Employees may choose a different health care provider offered by the City, however, any cost greater than the Kaiser HMO premium rate shall be paid by the employee, through payroll deductions.

Dental Benefits

The City shall pay one hundred percent (100%) for Delta Dental coverage. The City shall pay one hundred percent (100%) of the dental insurance premium for the employee and eligible dependents not to exceed the HMO premium rate. Employees may choose a different dental plan offered by the City, however, any cost greater than the HMO premium rate shall be paid by the employee, through payroll deductions. The City shall offer at least one dental plan that covers adult orthodontia and has a benefits cap greater than \$1,500 per year.

Vision Benefits

The City shall pay one hundred percent (100%) of the vision insurance premium for the employee and eligible dependents.

Cash In-Lieu Benefits Program

The Cash In-Lieu of Benefits Program (i.e., "Cash In-Lieu") allows employees to opt out of the City's provided health plan under certain conditions. An employee will be eligible for the Cash In-Lieu Program only when the employee provides proof of other medical coverage and an executed *Health Insurance Waiver* form. An employee may participate in the Cash In-Lieu Program only at the time of Open Enrollment, when a qualifying life event (QLE) occurs, or at the time of hire. In the event the employee loses health coverage through the alternative source, the employee should contact Human Resources regarding the employee's eligibility to enroll in the City's Health Plan.

SEIU 721 – FULL-TIME EMPLOYEES MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING July 1, 2024 – June 30, 2027 Page **14** of **48**

Cash In-Lieu of Benefits Program amounts for new employees hired after September 13, 2022, shall be equal to the PEMCHA minimum or \$200, whichever is higher. Existing participants hired on or before September 13, 2022, will be grandfathered into the cash in lieu benefits program at a rate equal to eighty percent (80%) of the health program amount they would qualify for. This amount will be distributed through the normal payroll process in twenty-four (24) equal payments.

When an employee leaves employment, the City must offer the opportunity to continue the medical, dental and vision benefits they have upon terminating. If the employee is participating in the Cash In-Lieu of Benefits Program, Consolidated Omnibus Budget Reconciliation Act (COBRA) medical benefits continuation will not be available.

Upon retirement, if an employee was not previously enrolled in a City sponsored PERS medical plan, the employee may be eligible to enroll in the CalPERS retirement medical plan subject to CalPERS regulations.

ARTICLE 13 SUPPLEMENTAL BENEFITS

Life and Accidental Death and Dismemberment Insurance

The City shall provide life and accidental death and dismemberment insurance benefit of twenty-thousand dollars (\$100,000) per employee.

Supplemental Life Insurance Premiums

Employees may elect supplemental life insurance through a City provider at the employee's expense, paid through payroll deduction.

Disability Insurance

The City will pay one hundred percent (100%) of the premiums for Long and Short-Term Disability.

Work-Related Travel Insurance

The City agrees to provide an additional Accidental Death and Dismemberment benefit available to all full-time City employees. The coverage is for death and injuries which occur during work-related travel for all employees as defined by the policy.

- a. Employees earning five-thousand dollars (\$5,000) monthly and over receive one-hundred fifty thousand dollars (\$150,000) in coverage.
- b. Full-time employees earning three-thousand and five hundred dollars (\$3,500) but less than five-thousand dollars (\$5,000) monthly receive one-hundred thousand dollars (\$100,000) in coverage.
- c. Full-time employees earning two-thousand and five hundred dollars (\$2,500) but less than three-thousand and five-hundred dollars (\$3,500) monthly receive seventy-thousand dollars (\$75,000) in coverage.

SEIU 721 – FULL-TIME EMPLOYEES MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING July 1, 2024 – June 30, 2027 Page **15** of **48**

d. Full-time employees earning less than two-thousand and five hundred dollars (\$2,500) monthly receive fifty-thousand dollars (\$50,000) in coverage.

Employee Assistance Program

The City offers an Employee Assistance Program which provides counseling and assistance to employees. The program includes the following components:

- 1. Referring of employees to a variety of counseling/treatment facilities for personnel.
- 2. Informing employees of the program and types of assistance available.
- 3. Training of supervisors to recognize employee problems.
- 4. Referring of employees to affordable service providers ones covered by the employee's medical insurance or ones that are affordable to the employee.
- 5. Reporting to City is done on a confidential basis.

Deferred Compensation Plan

The City has available a deferred compensation plan (i.e., Internal Revenue Code Section 457 program) which employees may choose to participate in at their own expense.

In addition, the City agrees to establish a contribution matching program effective as soon as practical after final ratification of this agreement. In order to qualify for the City matching contribution, employees must be enrolled in the Deferred Compensation Plan and must be making bi-weekly contributions.

The City will match Union members contributions up to a maximum of one percent (1.0%) of base compensation

Participation in the Deferred Compensation Plan is voluntary. The City will endeavor to provide education to all employees on the benefits of participating in the Deferred Compensation Program.

Educational Reimbursement

To encourage employees to further their education, it is City policy, with the signed approval of both the Department Director and City Manager, to provide financial assistance to the employee for registration, books, parking or other related educational expenses as outlined in applicable Internal Revenue Service (IRS) code. The maximum annual amount of tuition reimbursement will be the IRS maximum of \$5,250 (or the effective amount should it be adjusted by the IRS in a given year).

The City shall develop and publish an educational reimbursement program that satisfies all required IRS rules and guidelines. The education reimbursement program shall include professional certifications.

SEIU 721 – FULL-TIME EMPLOYEES MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING July 1, 2024 – June 30, 2027 Page **16** of **48**

If the course is not completed and/or a passing grade of "C" or above is not achieved, the employee must repay in full the entire amount of the upfront funding. Tuition advancement shall not be permitted.

Bilingual Pay

Eligible unit employees who are appointed by their Department Director to speak a language other than English and who successfully pass the oral examination administered by the Human Resources designee shall receive fifty dollars (\$50) per month for use of a second language in the performance of their job.

Eligible unit employees who are appointed by their Department Director to read, write or transcribe a language other than English and who successfully pass the oral/written examination administered by the Human Resources designee shall receive—one hundred dollars (\$100) per month for the use of a second language in the performance of their job.

Longevity Bonus

The City agrees that employees covered by this agreement shall receive an annual longevity bonus at the end of each fiscal year based on years of service. "Years of service" shall be defined as the time spent employed by the City of Pico Rivera as a full-time regular employee. The Longevity Bonus shall be paid in a lump sum the first full pay period following the employee reaching the years of service milestones listed below:

0	After 5 Years of Full-Time Regular Employment	\$300
0	After 10 Years of Full-Time Regular Employment	\$600
0	After 15 Years of Full-Time Regular Employment	\$1000

It is understood that the Longevity Bonus is a one-time lump-sum payment provided as per the schedule above, on the first full pay period of the fiscal year.

ARTICLE 14 OVERTIME

Authorized overtime is when a Fair Labor Standards Act (FLSA) non-exempt employee, at the request of the supervisor with Department Director approval, works in excess of a normally scheduled workday or in excess of the normally scheduled work hours in a work week.

Unauthorized overtime is any time worked in excess of a normally scheduled workday or in excess of the normally scheduled work hours in a work week without supervisory approval. Unauthorized overtime is prohibited.

SEIU 721 – FULL-TIME EMPLOYEES MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING July 1, 2024 – June 30, 2027 Page **17** of **48**

Distribution of Overtime

The City shall use reasonable efforts to distribute overtime work fair and equitably among the qualified employees of an office, operational unit or work group with consideration given to City need and employee availability in making the distribution. Upon reasonable notice, an employee shall be required to work overtime as needed. If an employee is not available for an overtime assignment it shall be without prejudice in consideration of that employee for subsequent overtime assignments.

Hours Worked

For the purpose of FLSA, "hours worked" include:

- a. Actual hours worked all the time during which an employee is required to be on employer's premises on duty or at a prescribed workplace.
- b. Time during which an employee is excused from work because of a paid holiday.
- c. Time during which an employee is excused from work because of jury duty.
- d. "Additional sick leave" also referred to as "sick personal leave" hours (accrue limited to twenty-four (24) hours per year).

"Hours worked" does not include:

- a. Time during which an employee is excused from work because of an unpaid holiday.
- b. Paid leave time, including compensatory time off.

Compensation for Overtime

- 1. Compensation for FLSA non-exempt employees for overtime worked shall be at time and one-half (1 ½) the hourly rate in effect at the time such overtime service is rendered when the employee has worked in excess of forty (40) hours of a full regularly scheduled work week. Work week is defined as midday Friday to the following midday Friday unless otherwise defined for that employee.
- 2. Compensation for non-exempt FLSA employees who work in excess of the regularly scheduled workday but do not work in excess of forty (40) hours of the regularly scheduled work week shall be at the straight time hourly rate for those hours worked in excess of the regularly scheduled work day. Time and one-half shall be paid only after the employee has also worked in excess of and has satisfied the regularly scheduled work week requirement.
- 3. Compensation for overtime worked may also be in the form of compensatory time off which shall be credited at the rate of which straight time or time and one-half, whichever is appropriate with 1-2 immediately above.
- 4. The Department Director, taking into account the stated preference of the employee, will determine whether overtime will be compensated as pay or compensatory time off.
- 5. Employees may earn a maximum of sixty (60) hours of compensatory time off and any additional overtime compensation will be paid to the employee.

SEIU 721 – FULL-TIME EMPLOYEES MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING July 1, 2024 – June 30, 2027 Page **18** of **48**

Use of Compensatory Time-Off

An employee who requests the use of accumulated compensatory time off will be permitted to use such time within a reasonable period after making the request unless use of the compensatory time off will unduly disrupt the operations of the department. Compensatory time off shall be available for use as soon as it is earned.

ARTICLE 15 LAY-OFF PROVISIONS

- 1. <u>General Statement</u> The City Manager may lay-off an employee whenever it is deemed necessary due to lack of work, lack of funds, or elimination of a position. Whenever a lay-off becomes necessary, preference will be given to retaining full-time employees whenever possible taking into account the operational needs of the City and in accordance with the provisions below. The City shall Meet and Confer on the impact of the lay-off(s) with designated bargaining unit representative(s) pursuant to the Meyers-Milias-Brown Act (MMBA).
- 2. <u>Order of Separation</u> All non-permanent employees in the affected job class(es) shall be laid off before any full-time, permanent employees, and in the following order:
 - a. Emergency (At-Will)
 - b. Provisional (At-Will)
 - c. Temporary (At-Will)
 - d. Part-Time/Hourly (At-Will)
 - e. Probationary (Non-Permanent, At-Will)

The inclusion of part-time/hourly personnel in this order of separation does not entitle them to any benefits accorded to full-time permanent employees.

3. <u>Separation of Full-Time Regular Employees</u> - All lay-offs in a specified job class due to the lack of work, lack of funds, or elimination of a position shall be based on seniority in total full-time City service and shall be in the reverse order of seniority. That is, the employee in the affected job class with the least total City service shall be laid-off first. Service seniority is defined as the length of service with the City as a full-time employee.

Whenever service seniority is equal, the following criteria shall be applied in the indicated order:

- a. Service within that job series
- b. Job Performance based on total City service
- c. Drawing of lots

[&]quot;Job Series" is defined as:

SEIU 721 – FULL-TIME EMPLOYEES MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING July 1, 2024 – June 30, 2027 Page **19** of **48**

A group of represented job classes which perform substantially the same or similar work; consists of a series of job classes based on education, experience, specialized skill or certification. Salary ranges within and between job classes in a "job series" may differ and be higher or lower depending on the class. Management retains the right to determine which job classes constitute a "job series".

4. Reduction in Status/Displacement Rights-

- a. Any employee scheduled to be laid off due to lack of work, lack of funds or elimination of position, may, not later than five (5) working days after notice of layoff, request to displace ("bump") an employee in a lower job class within the job series provided the laid off employee has greater overall City service seniority than the employee in the lower job class and is qualified by education and/or experience for such a position. If there is more than one employee who is qualified for such appointment(s), the "bump" shall be based on seniority, with the employee with the highest seniority offered the position first, then the next highest etc. If the employee(s) have the same seniority, then the procedure for breaking ties set forth above shall apply.
- b. Employees may revert to positions outside of the job series when they have served in the respective position outside the job series for a minimum of six (6) months; and there is a vacancy or an incumbent in such position who has less overall City seniority than the employee requesting the reassignment in lieu of lay-off.
- c. The employee displaced as a result of being "bumped" shall be considered laid off for the same reason as the person originally displaced. The same displacement rights shall be afforded.
- 5. <u>Salary Placement</u> An employee(s) who accepts an appointment to a lower job class or a position outside the job series as a result of a lay-off and/or a displacement ("bump") shall be placed on the step of the salary range of the new job class which most closely corresponds to, but in no case exceeds, the salary step of the previously held position.
- 6. Notification The laid off employee shall be given written notice of lay-off not less than thirty (30) calendar days prior to the effective date of the lay-off. The employee laid off or displaced as a result of another employee's reversion to a lower job class or position outside the job series shall receive written notice of lay-off not less than twenty (20) calendar days prior to the effective date of such action. This will continue until the person with the least seniority is laid off.
- 7. Order of Recall Employees who have been laid off shall be placed on an appropriate lay-off/reinstatement list for one and one-half (1 ½) years according to the date of separation and job class of position. The list shall be used by the appointing officer when a vacancy exists for the job class or position of former employment. The specifications and requirements of the job class shall not be

SEIU 721 – FULL-TIME EMPLOYEES MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING July 1, 2024 – June 30, 2027 Page **20** of **48**

changed during that one and one-half (1 ½) year period. Recall from lay-off shall be in the reverse order of lay-off within the class and in accordance with the reinstatement list compiled for such purposes.

- 8. <u>Separation Benefits</u> The laid off employee will be entitled to separation benefits and pay as follows:
 - a. Depending on operational needs, the Department Director may require the employee to continue working during the thirty-day notice period. At the time the lay-off becomes effective, the employee will be offered Consolidated Omnibus Budget Reconciliation Act (COBRA) coverage for medical, dental and vision as required by law. The employee's name will also be placed on the reinstatement list.
 - b. Depending on operational needs, the Department Director may place the employee on paid leave during the thirty (30) day notice period. At the time the lay-off takes effect, the employee will be offered COBRA coverage for medical, dental and vision as required by law. The employee's name will also be placed on the reinstatement list.
 - c. Employees who elect resignation in lieu of lay-off within the five (5) working-day "bumping" election period, shall receive three (3) months' salary and may elect COBRA coverage for medical, dental and vision. The employee agrees to waive all rights to reinstatement from the laid off position. A resignation becomes final when the Department Director or Human Resources Director receives written notice of resignation. Said resignation cannot be rescinded.
 - d. Employees who elect to retire within the five (5) working-day "bumping" election period in lieu of lay-off, shall receive three (3) months' salary, medical benefits paid by the City if eligible, and may elect COBRA coverage for dental and vision. The employee agrees to waive all rights to reinstatement from the laid-off position.
- 9. Notice of Recall Employees to be laid off shall submit to Human Resources their address at the time of separation and be responsible for submitting written notification of any address changes to Human Resources. Notice of recall from layoff shall be by return-receipt requested mail and shall specify the date for reporting to work, which shall not be less than fourteen (14) calendar days from the date notice is received. Notice shall be deemed to have been received when sent to the last known address on file with the City and delivery is certified by the Postal Service. Notice of recall will also be forwarded to the respective employee organization.

Upon receiving notice, the laid off employee shall have fourteen (14) calendar days in which to accept or decline in writing the recall opportunity. If the employee fails to respond in writing within fourteen (14) calendar days of recall, the City will proceed to the next senior person on the reinstatement list and follow the same notice and

SEIU 721 – FULL-TIME EMPLOYEES MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING July 1, 2024 – June 30, 2027 Page **21** of **48**

response procedure. The process will continue through the list until recall needs are met, the list is exhausted or the one and one-half (1 ½) year period expires. Any employee who refuses recall, fails to respond to the recall notice within the maximum fourteen (14) calendar days, or fails to report on the prescribed date, waives all remaining rights to recall and reinstatement as an employee.

10. <u>Reinstatement</u> - During lay-off status, no person shall be entitled to accrue any additional benefits, rights, privileges or obligations of employment, nor be entitled to any employer contribution for health, retirement or any other benefit plan, except as may be agreed to in writing or restored upon recall and reinstatement as herein set forth. Employees reinstated under the provisions of this article shall begin accruing benefits at the level that had been attained prior to displacement.

The probationary status of any employee who is interrupted by lay-off must be completed upon reinstatement; however, where the probation has been interrupted by lay-off for a period of six (6) months or more a new probationary period of not less than ninety (90) days will be required in all cases; as well as in situations where recall is to a class or department different from that in which the individual was displaced by lay-off.

- 11. Restoration of Benefits Any employee who has been laid off and who is reinstated in a permanent position within one and one-half (1 ½) years from the date of lay-off shall receive the following considerations and benefits:
 - a. All seniority held at the time of lay-off shall be restored;
 - b. All prior active City service time (full-time) shall be credited for the purpose of determining benefits such as vacation accrual rates and service awards.
- 12. <u>Assignment of Duties to Another</u> The duties performed by any laid off employee may be assigned to any other employees holding positions in appropriate classes.

ARTICLE 16 TYPES OF LEAVE

Sick Leave

Sick leave with pay is granted to all permanent, probationary and provisional employees. The following are details of the sick leave provision:

- a. Sick leave allowance is eighty one (81) hours per year, accrued at three point one two four (3.124) hours of sick leave each pay period.
- b. The maximum number of hours available for cash payment per year is eighty-one (81) hours.
- 1. <u>Use</u> An employee's sick leave and/or compensatory time accruals can be used for an illness or medical appointment of an employee or family member as well as for

SEIU 721 – FULL-TIME EMPLOYEES MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING July 1, 2024 – June 30, 2027 Page **22** of **48**

any unexpected absence. This should be done at the employee's discretion, keeping in mind that the use of sick leave rather than other available leave may impact future leave availability when needed.

- Physician's Certificate An employee may be required to provide the supervisor or Department Director with a physician's certification of illness or a release to return to work. An employee injured off the job shall be required to provide a physician's release to return to work.
- 3. <u>Accumulation</u> Up to eight hundred (800) hours of sick leave may be accumulated during the course of employment with the City. If an employee's sick leave is exhausted, the employee may use vacation time for illness but only after a full workday advance request and with the approval of the supervisor and Department Director. Vacation leave, under any circumstance, may not be used for single day illnesses. If an employee has no paid leave time accumulated or has paid leave time but wishes not to use it, they must take leave without pay or any other leave otherwise provided by law.
- 4. <u>Cash Payment</u> Once each year, coinciding with the first full pay period ending in June, each employee may choose to take any or all of the fiscal year's accumulated sick leave as cash provided it does not exceed eighty-one (81) hours. Per California Labor Code, sick leave is paid at the employees rate of pay at the time of pay out (i.e., the employee's pay rate during the first full pay period ending in June). The balance of sick leave may be left on the books as time. The time remaining on the books may only be taken as cash when the employee terminates employment.
- 5. <u>Credit Upon Separation</u> Employees who separate from employment with the City may be paid the salary equivalent of all accrued sick leave prior to the effective date of termination. Sick leave is paid out at the employee's rate of pay at time of separation. Accumulated sick leave may also be converted to service credit with CalPERS at the time of retirement, subject to CalPERS law. A choice of either sick leave as service credit or cash-out of sick leave will be given.

Additional Sick Leave

Twenty four (24) hours of additional sick leave is granted to all permanent, probationary and provisional employees. Additional sick leave does not roll over or accumulate and cannot be taken as a cash payment. Additional sick leave cannot be cashed out upon separation.

Vacation

All employees are entitled to annual vacation leave with pay. A Department Director may approve or deny a vacation request if the employee has no accrued vacation.

SEIU 721 – FULL-TIME EMPLOYEES MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING July 1, 2024 – June 30, 2027 Page **23** of **48**

<u>Length</u> - The maximum amount of annual vacation leave accrual that an employee is entitled to depends upon years of service as indicated below:

One through four years
Five through nine years
Ten years through nineteen years
Twenty years or greater
88 hours (3.385 hours per pay period)
128 hours (4.923 hours per pay period)
168 hours (6.462 hours per pay period)
208 hours (8.000 hours per pay period)

<u>Accrual</u> -Vacation leave will begin accruing immediately upon the employee's official start date.

<u>Credit Upon Separation</u> - Employees who separate from employment with the City shall be paid the salary equivalent of all accrued vacation leave earned prior to the effective date of termination. Vacation leave accrued is paid at the employee's rate of pay at time of separation from employment.

<u>Schedules</u> - Each department will keep and monitor the vacation schedule of its employees. For vacation requests exceeding one day, the employee shall request vacation time in writing at least seven (7) days in advance of the time desired. For leave request amounts of one day or less, twenty-four (24) hour notice is sufficient. All vacation leave requests will be signed by the employee and must be approved by the employee's supervisor and/or Department Director to be valid. Acceptance of the request does not constitute approval. Department Directors and Supervisors have the authority to deny requests. The Department Director will determine the vacation schedule with due regard for the wishes of the employee and the needs of the department subject to the MOU. If more requests are received for the same period at the same time then seniority may be used in granting the request. In the event a vacation request is denied, the reason for the denial shall be provided in writing.

<u>Accumulation</u> - Vacation leave may be accumulated to a maximum of three hundred and twenty (320) hours. Hours in excess of three-hundred and twenty (320) hours will automatically be paid out to the employee annually on the first pay date of December.

<u>Vacation Cash Out</u> - Annually, on the first pay date in December, an employee may opt to cash out any or all vacation hours that exceed one-hundred twenty (120) hours. If a cash out is elected, a minimum balance of one-hundred twenty (120) hours must remain on the books. Vacation leave will be paid at the employee's rate of pay in effect the first pay date in December.

At the request of the eligible employee, emergency payouts may be approved throughout the year without the minimum balance requirement. Employees must submit a written request describing the reason for the emergency payout to their Department Director, with all request requiring final approval by the City Manager.

An emergency is defined as follows:

SEIU 721 – FULL-TIME EMPLOYEES MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING July 1, 2024 – June 30, 2027 Page **24** of **48**

- 1. A severe financial hardship;
- 2. Event was unforeseeable (including but not limited to: illness, accident or casualty);
- 3. Event was incurred by employee, spouse or dependent; and
- 4. Employee has no other means to cover costs.

The City Manager's decision is final.

Holidays

The City recognizes twelve (12) holidays per year. Holiday pay will accrue as the Holiday passes. Employees will receive the number of holiday hours they normally would have been scheduled to work. For example, employees on a 4/10 work schedule will receive 10 hours of holiday pay for each holiday. The City will recognize the following holidays and observe each holiday during the regular Monday-Thursday work week. The Human Resources Department will publish a Holiday Calendar in January of each year, noting the day the holiday will be recognized by the City. Should a City-recognized holiday fall on a Friday, the observation will fall on the previous Thursday. Should it fall on a Saturday or Sunday, the observation of the holiday will be the following Monday.

For weekend workers, the employee must take their holiday within the pay period the holiday is observed.

Holidays
New Year's Day
Martin Luther King Day
President's Day
César Chávez Day
Memorial Day
Juneteenth
Independence Day
Labor Day
Veteran's Day (observed)
Thanksgiving Day
Day After Thanksgiving
(observed)
Christmas Day (observed)

SEIU 721 – FULL-TIME EMPLOYEES MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING July 1, 2024 – June 30, 2027 Page **25** of **48**

Bereavement Leave

Up to five (5) days of bereavement leave shall be granted to full-time employees for a death in the immediate family, three (3) of which are paid and two (2) of which employees can use their accrued sick, vacation, and/or compensation time or unpaid time if employees don't have accrued sick, vacation and/or compensation time The immediate family shall be defined as parents, step-parents, step-siblings, step-children, parents-in-law, siblings-in-law, spouse, siblings, children, grandparents, grandchild, step-grandchild, court-appointed or other verifiable guardian.

Catastrophic Leave

<u>Purpose</u> - Catastrophic leave is a leave sharing program intended to allow employees to voluntarily donate accrued leave to other eligible employees for the employee or the care of a spouse, parent or dependent child of an employee suffering from a catastrophic illness or injury. A catastrophic illness of an employee is any non-occupational medically verifiable illness or injury of such serious nature as to require long-term absence from work. Catastrophic illness of a family member shall be defined as those medically verifiable illnesses or injuries which are of such serious nature as to require long-term and/or full-time care by the employee. Family members are defined as the employee's spouse/domestic partner, parent, parent-in-law, child, or other person for whom the employee is legal guardian. Catastrophic illness leave shall be additional paid leave available from vacation, sick or compensatory leave donated by other City employees to a specific qualified employee.

Eligibility -

- 1. An employee (recipient) may be eligible to receive and use donated leave if he or she, or their family member, has a catastrophic illness as defined above.
- 2. The employee must produce competent medical verification of the illness or non-work related injury satisfactory to the City.
- 3. The employee must have a minimum of one year of service with the City.
- 4. The employee must have exhausted all paid leave, including but not limited to sick leave, vacation, and compensatory time.
- 5. In order to receive and use donated leave, an employee must not be receiving any other salary continuation benefits such as disability benefits.
- 6. No more than four-hundred eighty (480) hours per twelve (12) month period from date of catastrophic leave approval may be received by the employee.
- 7. The employee must complete the Catastrophic Illness Donation Request Form and submit the form to the employee's Department Director and City Manager for signature. The Human Resources Director will certify that the employee is eligible to participate in the catastrophic leave donation program.

<u>Donor Employee Eligibility -</u>

- 1. The employee must have an accrued vacation leave balance of at least forty (40) hours after the donation of vacation time. Employees may donate all of their compensatory time.
- 2. The employee must complete the Catastrophic Illness Donation Form.

SEIU 721 – FULL-TIME EMPLOYEES MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING July 1, 2024 – June 30, 2027 Page **26** of **48**

Conditions for Making Leave Donations -

- 1. Donations must be in whole hours and the amount of hours an employee wishes to donate shall be at his/her own discretion on the condition the employee meets the leave balance minimums.
- 2. Donor names will be kept confidential.
- 3. All time donated will be credited on an hour-for-hour basis, regardless of hourly pay differentials between donating employee and recipient.
- 4. All donations shall be voluntary and at the discretion of the donor employee and once processed are irrevocable once leave hours are transferred to the recipient.

How to Apply for or Donate Leave -

- An employee who qualifies for catastrophic illness leave shall complete the Catastrophic Illness Donation Request Form and submit it to the Department Director who shall, in conjunction with the City Manager and Human Resources Director, review it for approval or denial.
- 2. Upon approval, donor employees shall complete the Catastrophic Illness Donation Form indicating a willingness to donate vacation leave, sick leave or compensatory time and the amount of said time to be donated. The completed form should then be forwarded to payroll.
- 3. Subsequent to the receipt of the leave donation forms and the determination of the total hours donated, Payroll shall credit the recipient employee's sick leave balance on a biweekly payroll basis. An employee who is receiving catastrophic illness leave donated by other employees shall be allowed to accrue vacation and sick leave while in that status; however, all accrued leave shall first be used prior to the use of donated leave time.
- 4. Donations not used by recipient will be returned to donors proportionately.

<u>Solicitation of Donations</u> - Human Resources will notify City employees that the recipient employee is eligible to receive voluntary donations of accrued vacation, sick and compensatory time. Human Resources will not release any medical information regarding the recipient employee or his or her family member.

<u>Contact Information</u> - Questions about Catastrophic Leave should be directed to Human Resources.

Jury Duty

Payment for jury duty service will be limited to ten (10) days. If an employee is assigned to a trial within the first ten (10) days of jury service, the employee's time to complete the trial will be paid by the City.

SEIU 721 – FULL-TIME EMPLOYEES MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING July 1, 2024 – June 30, 2027 Page **27** of **48**

ARTICLE 17 INJURY-ON-DUTY

City employees must immediately report on-the-job injuries to their supervisor. The City shall conform to Workers' Compensation Law of the State of California in effect at the time of injury. Employees may receive information on Workers' Compensation Procedures from the Human Resources Department.

When a waiting period is required in order to begin Workers' Compensation benefits, an injured worker may use available accrued leave time. The day of the employee's injury shall be compensated by the City at the employee's normal rate of pay. Following the waiting period, an injured worker on total temporary disability will receive the State mandated Worker's Compensation rate, the employee shall make up the difference between the State mandated rate and her/his base pay by utilizing available leave time.

If an injured worker has exhausted all available leave, continues to receive Workers' Compensation benefits and is medically unable to return to work, the City shall compensate the injured worker the difference between the State mandated benefit and eighty percent (80%) of the employee's base pay for a period not to exceed ninety (90) days from the date leave is exhausted.

The City will continue paying for the City's portion of employee benefits for employees who are placed on leave due to approved/accepted workers compensation claims. This includes the period after they exhaust their leave hours and FMLA, as the employee will remain on payroll and will continue to earn and use each pay period their allowed sick and vacation leave. While the employee is on paid status, the City's portion of the employee health benefits will continue to be paid by the City.

All out of pocket, elected, and voluntary benefits, such as employee selected life insurance, investment contributions, disability insurances, etc. will be the employee's responsibility. The employee has the option to cancel those elected benefits or pay out of pocket by providing the City a check for the amount owed for each month they want the benefit to continue or being on a direct bill plan, if allowed by vendor.

If there are any employees who have already paid the City for the City sponsored/paid benefits while they were on an approved workers compensation claim and meet the criteria specified above, they will be reimbursed the amount collected by the City minus any additional employee selected benefits' costs.

ARTICLE 18 UNIFORMS

For those full-time employees who are required to wear a City uniform, the City shall pay the costs associated with the provision and maintenance of uniforms. It is the right

SEIU 721 – FULL-TIME EMPLOYEES MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING July 1, 2024 – June 30, 2027 Page **28** of **48**

of the City to determine what constitutes a required uniform. It is understood that where the City provides a uniform, the uniform must be worn while on duty. At minimum the City shall provide 1 weeks' or 4 days' worth of uniforms

City-paid time shall not be used for purchase of uniform equipment.

This policy has been formulated to ensure that uniformed City employees display a professional appearance at all times. It is the joint responsibility of all Department Directors, Supervisors, Coordinators and employees to ensure that this policy is maintained and enforced on a consistent basis regardless of Department or Division assignment. A uniform is deemed in compliance when worn in accord with this policy at the beginning of each workday. Allowances will be made for the wear and tear caused by daily work assignments.

- a. When a uniform is provided by the City, the City shall pay the costs associated with provision of uniforms. The City shall be responsible for laundering of rented uniforms only. Other than that, the employee shall be responsible for cleaning of uniforms not rented by the City, with the understanding that uniforms must be clean and well-kept at the beginning of each workday. When employment with the City ends, the employee is responsible for returning all uniforms and accessories.
- b. No logos/insignias of athletic teams, commercial products or companies may be worn at any time. The design of clothing must not interfere with free ease of movement and shall not present a safety hazard. Shirts are to be tucked in, and kept buttoned at all times. It is permissible to keep the top two (2) buttons undone. City seals or logo patches are not to be used on non-City issued attire.

Any shirt, i.e. undershirt or thermal wear, worn under the City-issued uniform shirt shall only be white in color, no writing or insignias are to be visible, and the sleeve of any undershirt shall not be visible. In the case of thermal wear, offwhite or cream color is permitted. The City will make known to employees any discounted rate available on the purchase of cotton undershirts.

Caps are to be worn with the brim forward. During cold or rainy weather, employees may wear own knit caps or similar head gear made of high visibility material for protection from the elements. The knit cap, its color and how it is worn is subject to Supervisor's discretion as to appropriateness. Logos/insignias on knit caps are not permitted.

c. While in the public right-of-way, and in other areas designated by the supervisor, work orange vests of high visibility material, with reflector tape and City seal, are to be worn over shirts and jackets of employees at all times whose uniform does not include an orange shirt. This same type orange vest may be worn over

SEIU 721 – FULL-TIME EMPLOYEES MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING July 1, 2024 – June 30, 2027 Page **29** of **48**

> orange shirts as safety dictates. The color of the work vest is at the discretion of the Director of Public Works and must meet the latest in safety standards set by the Occupational Safety and Health Administration (OSHA).

- d. Uniforms may be worn on the way in to work but shall not be worn in public after work hours. Employees who are provided with lockers will have five (5) minutes at the end of the workday to change from their uniform (shirt, jacket, hat) into their own clothes. Employees who do not have access to lockers will be allowed to wear their uniform only on the trip home. City issued jackets without City seal or logo may be worn home. Employees are not to wear uniforms when attending after hour City-paid classes or training.
- e. Supervisors will determine when the replacement of uniform components is necessary. Replacement uniform components will not be issued until employees return their used ones.
- f. Lost pieces of a uniform shall be replaced at the employee's expense via payroll deduction. However, the City shall provide a onetime free replacement for a lost hat. Uniforms being returned by Cintas (uniform company) to the cage area at the City Yard will be kept locked until the end of the workday. Employees are responsible for immediately reporting to their supervisor any uniform pieces that are not returned from Cintas.
- g. Any employee arriving at work in non-compliance with the Uniform Policy shall be sent home, on his/her own time, to change into appropriate attire. Further violations could result in disciplinary action.
- h. Deviation from this policy will be permitted only on a case-by-case basis with Department Director approval.

The following section outlines the uniform requirements for specified classifications:

Public Works Department

<u>Field personnel</u> – City-issued brown pants, long and short sleeved polyester orange shirts; short sleeved one hundred percent (100%) cotton orange shirts; orange jacket with name patch, yellow fleece jacket with reflective stripes; brown baseball style cap with City logo and straw hats. Hats other than the brown cap are allowed for City verified medical reasons only. Accessory items include City issued safety gloves, goggles, reflector vest of high visibility material, and rain gear (slicker, pants and boots). Ear protection, coveralls and back support will be provided as needed as determined by the Supervisor.

<u>Customer Service/Water Division, Public Works Inspector</u> – City-issued brown pants; tan short and long-sleeved polyester button shirts; tan one hundred

SEIU 721 – FULL-TIME EMPLOYEES MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING July 1, 2024 – June 30, 2027 Page **30** of **48**

percent (100%) cotton short-sleeved shirts; orange jacket with name patch; yellow fleece jacket with reflective stripes, brown baseball style cap with City logo. Hats other than the brown cap are allowed for City verified medical reasons only. Accessory items include City issued safety gloves, goggles, reflector vest of high visibility material, rain gear (slicker, pants and boots). Ear protection and back support will be provided as needed as determined by the Supervisor.

<u>Building Inspectors</u> – Khaki pants, polo shirts of various colors with City logo, long sleeve button shirts with City logo, sweater and windbreaker with City logo. Hard hats and belts are allowed as approved by the Director of Community & Economic Development. Accessory items are rain gear (slicker, pants and boots). Safety gloves, goggles, orange reflector vests, back support and ear protection will be provided as needed as determined by the Supervisor.

Community and Economic Development Department

<u>Parking Enforcement Officers</u> – Navy blue pants; light blue short and long-sleeved shirts; navy blue, quilted jackets; navy blue baseball caps and navy blue visors with City logo; and waterproof boots. Waterproof boots will be replaced with Supervisor approval. Accessory items include a slicker, safety gloves, goggles, ear protection, back support and an orange reflector vest to be issued as needed as determined by the Supervisor. Employees may wear their own windbreakers of a solid navy color, subject to Supervisor's approval.

<u>Code Enforcement Officers and Building Inspectors</u> – Khaki pants, polo shirts of various colors with City logo, long sleeve button shirts with City logo, sweater and windbreaker with City logo. Hard hats and belts are allowed as approved by the Director of Community and Economic Development. Accessory items are rain gear (slicker, pants and boots). Safety gloves, goggles, orange reflector vests, back support and ear protection will be provided as needed as determined by the Supervisor.

Foot Wear Allowance

The City agrees to provide protective footwear and/or footwear accessories to the following personnel: Public Works Field Operations, Parking Enforcement Officers, Neighborhood Improvement Officers, and Building Inspectors with the exception of the following: Office Staff and Crossing Guards.

Employees who use the protective footwear shall receive a maximum of two (2) pairs of footwear per year every six (6) months, beginning with each employee's anniversary date

The footwear purchased must comply with safety standards in conformance with CAL-OSHA regulations for personal protective footwear and be appropriate for use in field operations. SEIU 721 – FULL-TIME EMPLOYEES MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING July 1, 2024 – June 30, 2027 Page **31** of **48**

The maximum amount payable by the City for a single pair of work shoes and/or footwear accessories is two hundred fifty dollars (\$250) per pair. Any employee issued protective footwear shall wear such shoes at all times during work hours.

ARTICLE 19 JOINT LABOR-MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE

The City and Union may, from time to time, create a Joint Labor-Management (JLM) Committee. The purpose of the Committee will be to discuss issues of concern to both the Union and the City which do not relate to modification(s) of the MOU and the Committee will meet as needed by mutual agreement of the parties.

During the term of this memorandum of understanding, the parties agree to form one or more committee(s) to discuss relevant issues. All actions taken or recommended by the JLM are non-binding unless otherwise specified in a written agreement which has been approved by an authorized SEIU 721 staff member. The parties shall mutually agree to the format of the JLM committee(s).

ARTICLE 20 SAFETY COMMITTEE

The City recognizes its statutory obligations to provide a reasonably safe working environment. The Union likewise recognizes the obligation of its members to properly utilize City-provided equipment in the performance of duties and to observe all injury prevention rules and regulations adopted by the City. It is the duty of unit members and/or stewards to promptly report perceived unsafe working conditions to an immediate supervisor, with the immediate supervisor then having a duty to bring the employees' stated concerns to the attention of an individual having authority to remedy any actual hazardous condition of employment.

The City shall utilize reasonable measures to provide appropriate training to unit members in order to allow for safe operation of tools and equipment by the affected unit members. Management shall not knowingly require an employee to perform an assignment for which reasonable training and/or safety equipment have not been provided.

The Safety Committee shall consist of a cross section of employees from various jobs and departments from within the City. Human Resources and Risk Management shall facilitate the activities of the Safety Committee and will meet monthly or sooner if needed to establish health and safety guidelines ensuring safety practices meet industry standards and guidelines. The safety committee shall, among other appropriate subjects, analyze industrial accidents and near-accidents occurring during the preceding quarter. The analysis shall address and result in recommendations to management for improvements/modifications to: 1) equipment, 2) training, 3) safety-

SEIU 721 – FULL-TIME EMPLOYEES MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING July 1, 2024 – June 30, 2027 Page **32** of **48**

related staffing and 4) other matters relevant to the creation and preservation of a reasonably safe working environment.

ARTICLE 21 UNION BUSINESS

Union Bank of Hours

The City agrees to maintain a bank of hours available for union activity at one hundred (100) hours per fiscal year (July 1 through June 30). A formal notification shall be given to the Human Resources Department on July 1 of each year of the names of duly appointed union representatives and at any time thereafter when an addition or deletion of the list is made.

Those items charged to the Bank of Hours shall be routine Union business, including grievances and appeal hearings. An appropriate pay code shall be used on employee timesheets to indicate hours chargeable to the Bank of Hours.

Union business not charged to the Bank of Hours shall be tracked for time spent in these activities: MOU negotiations and Meet and Confers. Employees engaged in these activities shall use the appropriate designated pay code on timesheets to indicate Union activity.

Union shall provide City with a tentative list of trainings at the beginning of each fiscal year. Union shall inform City of training no less than seven (7) days prior to training date. No more than one (1) Shop Steward from each division–Only Stewards, joint labor committee representatives and bargaining representatives shall attend a training or Union event for more than one (1) consecutive business day.

Procedure for Use of Union Bank Hours

- 1. Three (3) days prior, or within a reasonable amount of time, the Union Steward must notify, in writing, the Human Resources Department and the Department Director of each department that will have employees in attendance of the time, location and approximate duration of the Union meeting.
- 2. The Human Resources Department will be responsible for maintaining the count of all hours used.
- The Department Director/Supervisor shall retain discretion in permitting, denying or delaying leave for said business given workload or work scheduling conflicts. No request shall be unreasonably denied.

Provision of Unit Membership List

Upon request by the Union, the City shall provide unit representatives with a list consisting of:

- a. Name of each unit member
- b. Each unit member's class title, work location and last known residence address

SEIU 721 – FULL-TIME EMPLOYEES MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING July 1, 2024 – June 30, 2027 Page **33** of **48**

Use of City Facilities

City-owned and/or operated properties/facilities shall be made available to the Union for conduct of membership meetings so long as reasonable advance notice of such request is provided to the Human Resources Department. Any such request to utilize City facilities shall state the exact purpose of the meeting which shall be conducted at the City facility. The City facility shall not be utilized for fund-raising purposes, for political presentations by elected officials or candidates for offices in local, state or federal government.

To the extent, if any, that the City requires proof of insurance, monetary deposits and/or other payments of set-up and knock-down costs when making facilities available to the public in general, those same duties and obligations shall be borne by the Union.

Bulletin Boards

The City shall make reasonable wall-space available for reasonable placement by the Union of Union-supplied bulletin boards. One such bulletin board shall be situated at City Hall, in the Public Works Department, and at any additional recognized work site that is separate and distinct from City Hall. The bulletin boards shall be placed in a location not accessible or visible to the general public. There shall be no posting on the bulletin board of materials which constitute personal attacks upon City employees of any classification.

ARTICLE 22 GRIEVANCE AND APPEALS PROCEDURE

GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE

Section 1: Definitions

A grievance is defined as any dispute concerning the interpretation or application of the MOU, the Personnel Rules and Regulations, City policies, governmental regulations, or departmental rules and regulations governing personnel practices or working conditions applicable to permanent employees covered by the MOU.

"Business day(s)" means a day(s) that City Hall is open to the public.

The general purpose of the grievance procedure is to resolve disputes, differences of opinions, and interpretations informally at the earliest point possible.

The grievance procedure is not intended to be used for:

- a. challenges to the agreed upon outcome of a Meet and Confer process;
- b. cases of reduction in pay, demotion, suspensions, or termination resulting from disciplinary action.

SEIU 721 – FULL-TIME EMPLOYEES MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING July 1, 2024 – June 30, 2027 Page **34** of **48**

A grievant is an employee or group of employees adversely affected by an act or omission of the employer. Information regarding Disciplinary Actions, both Minor and Major, can be found in Article XVI of these Rules & Regulations.

Nothing in this grievance procedure shall be construed as applying to matters for which an administrative remedy is otherwise provided for by the City Personnel Rules and Regulations.

Section 2: Rights and Responsibilities

At Steps 2, 3 and 4 as found in Section 4, the grievant may be represented by him/herself, the Union, and an attorney or one representative of the grievant's choice. If the representative is a fellow employee, that employee will receive time off from his or her work assignment for only the time of the grievance meeting or hearing. Within one day prior to the grievance meeting, the employee shall inform the party hearing the grievance of whether they shall be represented at the grievance meeting and shall identify the representative.

No immediate family member or City employee who is a family member shall represent another family member in a disciplinary investigation, grievance procedure or appeal.

When necessary, employee may have more than one (1) representative per division of a department.

The time limits between steps of the grievance procedure provided herein may be extended by mutual agreement. The employee and management may waive one or more levels of review from this grievance procedure, again by mutual agreement.

Section 3: Specifics of the Grievance

In filing a grievance, the employee should set forth the following information; said information must be submitted in writing beginning with Step 2, except for (d):

- a) the specific section of the MOU, Rules and Regulations, City policies or law allegedly violated, misinterpreted or misapplied; or the working condition
- b) the specific act or omission which gave rise to this alleged violation, misinterpretation or misapplication;
- c) the date or dates on which the violation, misinterpretation or misapplication occurred:
- d) documents, witnesses or other evidence supporting your position, upon availability during the course of the grievance process; and
- e) the remedy requested.

Section 4: Procedure

An employee who wishes to file a grievance must do so within eight (8) business days of when the employee became aware of the circumstances that gave rise to a grievance.

SEIU 721 – FULL-TIME EMPLOYEES MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING July 1, 2024 – June 30, 2027 Page **35** of **48**

Step 1. First Level of Review

Informal: The employee shall first discuss the grievance with the immediate management supervisor, on an informal basis, in an effort to resolve the grievance. Said grievance shall be considered waived if not so presented to the immediate management supervisor within 8 business days following the day when the event upon which the grievance is based occurred.

Similar grievances submitted by more than one employee may be consolidated by either party into one or more separate grievances.

The immediate management supervisor shall respond in writing within 8 business days following the meeting with the employee. Failure to respond within such time limit shall entitle the employee to process the grievance at the next step.

Step 2. Second Level of Review

If the grievance is not settled at Step 1, the employee may proceed to Step 2 by serving a written notice of the grievance on a form provided by management to the Department Head, within eight (8) business days of receipt of the grievance response at Step 1. Failure of the employee to serve such written notice shall constitute a waiver of the grievance. If such written notice is served, the Department Head may shall meet with the employee and a written decision or statement of facts and issues shall be rendered to the employee and representative of the employee's choice, if any, within eight (8) business days from the meeting date with the employee. Failure of management to respond within such time limit shall entitle the employee to process the grievance at the next level of review.

Step 3. Mediation As Optional Dispute Resolution.

If a grievance is not resolved after review by the Department Head, the Union and the City may agree to submit the matter to a neutral third party for resolution. If either party wishes to exercise this option, they shall make the request within eight (8) business days of the Department Head's response. If the parties mutually agree to use this option they shall meet within eight (8) business days to request a mediator from the State Board of Mediation or as soon as a meeting can be scheduled.

Step 4. Third Level of Review

If the grievance is not settled at Step 2 or Step 3, the employee may proceed to Step 4 by serving written notice of the grievance to the City Manager within eight (8) business days following receipt of the grievance response at Step 2 or Step 3. Failure of the employee to serve such notice shall constitute a waiver of the grievance. If such notice is served, the grievance shall be reviewed by the City Manager within ten calendar days. The City Manager may issue a decision upon review or afford the parties an opportunity to present oral or written arguments on the merits of the grievance to the City

SEIU 721 – FULL-TIME EMPLOYEES MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING July 1, 2024 – June 30, 2027 Page **36** of **48**

Manager or the City Manager's designee. If the City Manager hears the arguments, the City Manager shall issue a decision to the employee and representative of the employee's choice within eight (8) business days from the said date arguments were submitted. If a designee hears the arguments, the designee shall render to the City Manager an advisory written decision for the City Manager's consideration within ten calendar days from the date said arguments were submitted; and the City Manager shall issue a decision to the employee and representative of the employee's choice within ten calendar days of having received the advisory written decision.

ARTICLE 23 MAINTENANCE OF MEMBERSHIP

City agrees that SEIU Local 721 may institute a Maintenance of Membership Agreement with employees in represented classifications.

Said Agreement shall give notice and set forth in writing that there shall be one period of thirty (30) days from June 1 to June 30 annually when an employee may withdraw his/her membership for the Union. However, any employee in a represented classification that wishes to, may join the Union at any time during the year. Employees must be notified in writing that enrolling in the Union commits them to membership and payment of dues until the end of that current fiscal year.

The Union agrees to indemnify and hold the City harmless against all liabilities arising from any and all claims, demands, suits, or other actions relating to the City's implementation of either this Article or request of the Union pursuant to this article, or relating to the conduct of the Union in administering this Article. The Union shall have the right to determine and decide all matters relating to settlement and conduct of litigation with respect to this Article. In no case shall City funds be involved in any remedy relating to this Article.

Dues Deduction

Each pay period, the City shall send to the Union a list of all employees in the bargaining unit including: each employee's first name, middle initial, last name; employee identification number; residential address; worksite address and specific work location (if different from worksite address); work and personal email address (if available); work phone number; personal cell phone number (if available); employee hire date; employee job classification; employment status (ex: active, unpaid leave of absence, etc.); work status (ex: full time, part time, hourly, seasonal, etc.); annual base salary amount; base salary earned per pay period; hourly rate; salary step (if applicable); and total hours worked in the pay period. This information shall be sent in Excel format to dues@seiu721.org within thirty (30) business days of each payday.

SEIU 721 – FULL-TIME EMPLOYEES MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING July 1, 2024 – June 30, 2027 Page **37** of **48**

Each pay period, the Union shall provide the City with an "authorized deduction report" which includes bargaining unit members who have authorized the deduction of Union dues, COPE amounts and other deductions and the deduction amounts. The City shall make the dues and other applicable deductions from the employees' paychecks and remit such itemized deductions to the Union via Electronic Funds Transfer (EFT) within thirty (30) business days of each payday. The City shall also provide the breakdown of each amount remitted (i.e. Dues, COPE, Supplementary Benefits, etc.) in Excel format to dues@seiu721.org within thirty (30) business days of each payday.

Union Benefits Trust

The employer agrees to allow voluntary payroll deductions, with a dedicated payroll code, for the SEIU Local 721 Benefits Trust (Benefits Trust), for the payment of supplemental benefits which may be offered to Union members. The amount collected on behalf of the Benefits Trust will be forwarded monthly to the Union's administrator of the Benefits Trust.

Committee on Political Education (COPE)

Employees may make voluntary contributions to the Union's registered political action committees. The City shall make the deduction of the voluntary contributions in the same manner as the dues deduction process.

Every pay period the Union will notify the City with a list of employees and the appropriate deduction amount on the "authorized deduction report" of the employees who have signed an authorization for the COPE deduction.

Employees may discontinue voluntary political deductions by providing notice of cancellation to the Union and the Union shall transmit such notice of cancellation to the City's by the next full pay period cycle.

Service Employees International Union Local 721 shall indemnify and hold the City, its officers and employees, harmless from any and all claims, demands, suits, or any other action arising from the provisions herein.

ARTICLE 24 MANAGEMENT RIGHTS

The City and Union agree that the City retain and have the exclusive decision-making authority to manage municipal services and the work force performing those services in accord with existing law and provisions of the established Memorandum of Understanding. The Union further agrees that the City has, except as expressly and lawfully restricted by specific provisions of the MOU, the exclusive decision-making authority to:

1. Determine and modify the organization of City government and its constituent work units.

SEIU 721 – FULL-TIME EMPLOYEES MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING July 1, 2024 – June 30, 2027 Page **38** of **48**

- 2. Determine the nature, standards, levels and mode of delivery of services to be offered to the public.
- 3. Determine the methods, means, and the numbers and kinds of personnel by which services are to be provided.
- 4. Determine whether goods or services shall be made, purchased or contracted for.
- 5. No bargaining unit employee shall be laid off, demoted or suffer loss of pay or benefits as a result of the contracting out of work. The parties agree to meet and confer as required by law on matters relating to wages, hours or working conditions. Said provisions will apply except for contracts required by bona fide emergencies.
- 6. Direct employees, including scheduling and assigning work and overtime.
- 7. Establish employee performance standards and require compliance therewith.
- 8. Discharge, suspend, demote, reduce in pay, reprimand, withhold salary increases and benefits, or otherwise discipline employees subject to the requirements of applicable law.
- 9. Relieve employees from duty because of lack of work or lack of funds or for other legitimate reasons.
- 10. Implement rules, regulations, and directives consistent with law and the specific provisions of the MOU.
- 11. Take all necessary actions to protect the public and carry out its mission in emergencies.

Should the exercise of these management rights impact employees' wage, hours or working conditions, City agrees to meet and confer with Union pursuant to State law. Except as provided or within the City's Personnel Rules and Regulations and the existing and effective M.O.U., decisions under this article shall not be subject to the Grievance or Appeal Procedures enumerated in the City's Personnel Rules and Regulations.

Section 1 - Performance Levels

- a. The Union recognizes the City's right to establish and/or revise performance standard or norms, notwithstanding the existence of prior performance levels, norms or standards. Such standards, developed by usual work measurement procedures, may be used to determine acceptable performance levels, prepare work schedules, and to measure the performance of each employee or group of employees.
- b. Employees who work at less than acceptable levels of performance may be subject to disciplinary measure in accordance with the applicable law.

Section 2 - Supervisory Responsibility

The Union recognizes the City's right to establish and/or revise standards for supervisory responsibility in achieving and maintaining performance levels of supervised employees for employees in supervisory positions.

SEIU 721 – FULL-TIME EMPLOYEES MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING July 1, 2024 – June 30, 2027 Page **39** of **48**

Section 3 - Waiver

Nothing contained herein will be construed as a waiver of the City obligation to meet and confer with the Union on any subject within the scope of the Meyers-Millias-Brown Act.

ARTICLE 25 SEVERABILITY

If an article, section, position or portion thereof contained in the Memorandum of Understanding or application thereof to any person or circumstance is held to be unconstitutional, invalid by operation of law, or by any tribunal or office of competent jurisdiction, or if compliance with or enforcement of any article or section should be restrained by tribunal or office, the remainder of the Memorandum of Understanding and application of such provisions or portion thereof, to other persons or circumstances, shall be deemed severable, shall not be affected, and shall remain in full force and effect. Furthermore, the City and the Union shall enter into immediate negotiations for the purpose of arriving at a mutually satisfactory replacement of such article, section, position or portion.

ARTICLE 26 MISCELLANEOUS

Mandatory Drug Testing For New Employees

City and Union agree that all new hires shall be required to participate in mandatory drug testing as part of the employee eligibility process, at the time of the post-offer physical examination. The Employer will only test in accordance with California law.

Last Chance Agreements

Management reserves the right to utilize Last Chance Agreements when warranted. Examples of conditions when such an Agreement may be utilized include the following:

- 1. When there has been an egregious violation of City Rules and Regulations or Policies:
- 2. As a final effort, before termination, to assist an employee in improving his performance;
- 3. In cases of substance abuse i.e. drugs or alcohol.

Each Last Chance Agreement will be considered on a case-by-case basis. However, unless otherwise stipulated in the Agreement, the duration of a Last Chance agreement shall not exceed three (3) years, which in all cases shall be the maximum.

Direct Deposit

City and Union agree that all current and new employees will be paid through direct deposit.

SEIU 721 – FULL-TIME EMPLOYEES MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING July 1, 2024 – June 30, 2027 Page **40** of **48**

ARTICLE 27 TERM AND EFFECT

It is understood and agreed that this agreement shall not become effective for any purpose or be binding on either party until approved by the City Council and the bargaining unit membership, and nothing herein shall be construed as obligating the City Council to approve in whole or in part. If the City Council approves in full, then this agreement shall become effective July 1, 2024. The Memorandum of Understanding constitutes and includes all negotiations, compromises, and representations made by either party; and both parties acknowledge that each has met and conferred in good faith in negotiations to this point.

ARTICLE 28 NEW EMPLOYEE ORIENTATION

Representatives of Union shall be permitted to make a presentation of up to thirty (30) minutes, and present written materials, during a portion of the orientation for which attendance is mandatory. No representative of management shall be present during the Union's presentation. Release time shall be granted for stewards to participate in the new employee orientations. "New hires" shall be defined to include any employee new to SEIU 721, including, but not limited to, through accretion or promotion/demotion. The City shall include in their new hire packet and distribute at the new employee orientations: the current Union membership and COPE forms, access to the Memorandum of Understanding (MOU) and the contact information of the Union Representative.

SEIU 721 – FULL-TIME EMPLOYEES MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING July 1, 2024 – June 30, 2027 Page **41** of **48**

IN WITNESS THEREOF, the parties hereto have caused this Memorandum of Understanding to be executed this 22nd day of October, 2024.

FOR THE CITY	FOR THE UNION
2-6	DocuSigned by: 10/22/2024
Steve Carmona	Steve Koffroth
City Manager	SEIU Local 721 Negotiator
Angelina G Graves	Rudy Guevara
Assistant City Manager	SEIÚ Local 721 Representative
Illum	Val M Lun
Karine Shirinian	Chapter President
Human Resources Director	astely,
	Bargaining Committee Member
	G 146 -)
	Bargaining Committee Member
	Management Management
	Bargaining Committee Member
	P. D. Oil
	Bargaining Committee Member
	1/6//
	Bargaining Committee Member

SEIU 721 – FULL-TIME EMPLOYEES MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING July 1, 2024 – June 30, 2027 Page **42** of **48**

Appendix A Classifications

Account Clerk I

Account Clerk II

Account Clerk III

Accountant I

Accountant II

Accountant III

Administrative Clerk

Administrative Secretary

Assistant Engineer

Assistant Planner

Associate Engineer

Building Inspector

Building Permit Technician

Case Worker

Cashier

Counter Services Representative

Custodian

Customer Service Representative

Data Entry Computer Operator

Data Processing Assistant

Digital and Media Assistant

Duplicating Equipment Operator

Engineering Drafting Technician

Equipment Mechanic I

Equipment Mechanic II

Equipment Mechanic III

Facilities Maintenance Worker I

Facilities Maintenance Worker II

Facilities Maintenance Worker III

Housing Programs Specialist

Maintenance Worker I

Maintenance Worker II

Maintenance Worker III/Crew Leader

Neighborhood Improvement Officer

Parking Enforcement Officer

SEIU 721 – FULL-TIME EMPLOYEES MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING July 1, 2024 – June 30, 2027 Page **43** of **48**

Appendix A Classifications (Continued)

Personnel Assistant

Plan Checker

Planning Technician

Public Works Inspector

Public Works Programs Inspector

Revenue Collections Assistant

Secretary

Water Systems Operator I

Water Systems Operator II

Water Systems Operator III

Water Treatment Operator I

Water Treatment Operator II

Water Treatment Operator III

SEIU 721 – FULL-TIME EMPLOYEES MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING July 1, 2024 – June 30, 2027 Page **44** of **48**

Appendix B Monthly Salary Schedule

FY 2024-2025					
CLASSIFICATION	STEP	STEP	STEP	STEP	STEP
	Α	В	С	D	E
Account Clerk I	\$4,453	\$4,676	\$4,910	\$5,155	\$5,414
Account Clerk II	\$4,773	\$5,011	\$5,262	\$5,526	\$5,801
Account Clerk III	\$5,003	\$5,253	\$5,516	\$5,792	\$6,081
Accountant I	\$6,528	\$6,855	\$7,197	\$7,557	\$7,935
Accountant II	\$6,855	\$7,197	\$7,557	\$7,935	\$8,331
Accountant III	\$7,435	\$7,806	\$8,196	\$8,606	\$9,037
Administrative Clerk	\$4,416	\$4,635	\$4,867	\$5,112	\$5,366
Administrative Secretary	\$5,455	\$5,728	\$6,014	\$6,315	\$6,631
Assistant Engineer	\$7,747	\$8,135	\$8,540	\$8,968	\$9,416
Assistant Planner	\$6,996	\$7,347	\$7,714	\$8,098	\$8,504
Associate Engineer	\$9,007	\$9,458	\$9,930	\$10,427	\$10,948
Building Inspector	\$6,652	\$6,985	\$7,333	\$7,700	\$8,085
Building Permit Technician	\$4,993	\$5,243	\$5,506	\$5,780	\$6,069
Case Worker	\$5,860	\$6,153	\$6,460	\$6,784	\$7,122
Cashier	\$4,679	\$4,912	\$5,159	\$5,416	\$5,687
Counter Services Representative	\$5,860	\$6,153	\$6,460	\$6,784	\$7,122
Custodian	\$4,332	\$4,548	\$4,776	\$5,015	\$5,264
Customer Service Rep.	\$5,599	\$5,879	\$6,173	\$6,482	\$6,806
Data Entry Computer Operator	\$4,096	\$4,299	\$4,515	\$4,740	\$4,977
Data Processing Assistant	\$6,009	\$6,310	\$6,625	\$6,956	\$7,304
Digital and Media Assistant	\$4,942	\$5,190	\$5,451	\$5,668	\$5,952
Duplicating Equipment Operator	\$4,741	\$4,977	\$5,227	\$5,488	\$5,763
Engineering Drafting Technician	\$5,762	\$6,050	\$6,352	\$6,670	\$7,003
Equipment Mechanic I	\$4,822	\$5,065	\$5,318	\$5,584	\$5,862
Equipment Mechanic II	\$5,379	\$5,648	\$5,930	\$6,226	\$6,538
Equipment Mechanic III	\$5,917	\$6,212	\$6,523	\$6,849	\$7,193
Facilities Maintenance Worker I	\$4,461	\$4,683	\$4,918	\$5,164	\$5,422
Facilities Maintenance Worker II	\$5,041	\$5,294	\$5,558	\$5,835	\$6,128
Facilities Maintenance Worker III	\$5,717	\$6,003	\$6,303	\$6,619	\$6,949
Housing Programs Specialist	\$5,882	\$6,176	\$6,484	\$6,809	\$7,150

SEIU 721 – FULL-TIME EMPLOYEES MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING July 1, 2024 – June 30, 2027 Page **45** of **48**

Maintenance Worker I	\$4,271	\$4,484	\$4,708	\$4,944	\$5,191
Maintenance Worker II	\$4,931	\$5,177	\$5,436	\$5,708	\$5,994
Maintenance Worker III/Crew Leader	\$5,496	\$5,771	\$6,059	\$6,363	\$6,681
Neighborhood Improvement Officer	\$6,032	\$6,334	\$6,651	\$6,984	\$7,332
Parking Enforcement Officer	\$4,754	\$4,992	\$5,241	\$5,504	\$5,777
Personnel Assistant	\$5,150	\$5,408	\$5,677	\$5,962	\$6,261
Plan Checker	\$7,536	\$7,913	\$8,308	\$8,725	\$9,160
Planning Technician	\$5,860	\$6,153	\$6,460	\$6,784	\$7,122
Public Works Inspector	\$6,817	\$7,158	\$7,516	\$7,892	\$8,286
Public Works Programs Insp.	\$6,817	\$7,158	\$7,516	\$7,892	\$8,286
Revenue Collections Assistant	\$5,512	\$5,788	\$6,077	\$6,381	\$6,700
Secretary	\$5,236	\$5,497	\$5,773	\$6,061	\$6,364
Water Systems Operator I	\$5,046	\$5,298	\$5,563	\$5,842	\$6,133
Water Systems Operator II	\$5,322	\$5,588	\$5,867	\$6,161	\$6,469
Water Systems Operator III	\$5,865	\$6,158	\$6,466	\$6,788	\$7,128
Water Treatment Operator I	\$5,278	\$5,542	\$5,819	\$6,110	\$6,416
Water Treatment Operator II	\$5,754	\$6,042	\$6,344	\$6,661	\$6,995
Water Treatment Operator III	\$6,240	\$6,552	\$6,880	\$7,224	\$7,585

FY 2025-2026						
CLASSIFICATION STEP STEP STEP STEP S						
	Α	В	С	D	E	
Account Clerk I	\$4,587	\$4,816	\$5,057	\$5,310	\$5,577	
Account Clerk II	\$4,916	\$5,161	\$5,420	\$5,691	\$5,975	
Account Clerk III	\$5,154	\$5,411	\$5,682	\$5,966	\$6,263	
Accountant I	\$6,724	\$7,060	\$7,413	\$7,783	\$8,173	
Accountant II	\$7,060	\$7,413	\$7,783	\$8,173	\$8,581	
Accountant III	\$7,658	\$8,040	\$8,442	\$8,864	\$9,308	
Administrative Clerk	\$4,548	\$4,774	\$5,013	\$5,265	\$5,527	
Administrative Secretary	\$5,618	\$5,900	\$6,195	\$6,504	\$6,830	
Assistant Engineer	\$7,979	\$8,379	\$8,797	\$9,237	\$9,699	
Assistant Planner	\$7,206	\$7,567	\$7,945	\$8,341	\$8,759	
Associate Engineer	\$9,278	\$9,741	\$10,228	\$10,740	\$11,277	
Building Inspector	\$6,851	\$7,194	\$7,553	\$7,931	\$8,328	
Building Permit Technician	\$5,143	\$5,400	\$5,671	\$5,954	\$6,252	
Case Worker	\$6,036	\$6,337	\$6,654	\$6,987	\$7,336	

SEIU 721 – FULL-TIME EMPLOYEES MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING July 1, 2024 – June 30, 2027 Page **46** of **48**

Cashier	\$4,819	\$5,059	\$5,314	\$5,579	\$5,857
Counter Services Representative	\$6,036	\$6,337	\$6,654	\$6,987	\$7,336
Custodian	\$4,462	\$4,684	\$4,919	\$5,165	\$5,422
Customer Service Rep.	\$5,767	\$6,055	\$6,359	\$6,677	\$7,010
Data Entry Computer Operator	\$4,218	\$4,428	\$4,650	\$4,883	\$5,127
Data Processing Assistant	\$6,189	\$6,499	\$6,824	\$7,164	\$7,523
Digital and Media Assistant	\$5,090	\$5,345	\$5,614	\$5,838	\$6,130
Duplicating Equipment Operator	\$4,884	\$5,127	\$5,384	\$5,653	\$5,936
Engineering Drafting Technician	\$5,934	\$6,231	\$6,543	\$6,870	\$7,213
Equipment Mechanic I	\$4,967	\$5,217	\$5,477	\$5,751	\$6,038
Equipment Mechanic II	\$5,540	\$5,818	\$6,108	\$6,413	\$6,735
Equipment Mechanic III	\$6,094	\$6,398	\$6,719	\$7,055	\$7,408
Facilities Maintenance Worker I	\$4,594	\$4,824	\$5,066	\$5,319	\$5,584
Facilities Maintenance Worker II	\$5,192	\$5,452	\$5,724	\$6,011	\$6,312
Facilities Maintenance Worker III	\$5,888	\$6,183	\$6,493	\$6,817	\$7,158
Housing Programs Specialist	\$6,059	\$6,361	\$6,679	\$7,013	\$7,365
Maintenance Worker I	\$4,399	\$4,619	\$4,849	\$5,092	\$5,346
Maintenance Worker II	\$5,079	\$5,332	\$5,599	\$5,879	\$6,173
Maintenance Worker III/Crew Leader	\$5,661	\$5,944	\$6,241	\$6,554	\$6,881
Neighborhood Improvement Officer	\$6,213	\$6,524	\$6,850	\$7,193	\$7,552
Parking Enforcement Officer	\$4,896	\$5,142	\$5,398	\$5,669	\$5,951
Personnel Assistant	\$5,305	\$5,570	\$5,848	\$6,141	\$6,449
Plan Checker	\$7,762	\$8,151	\$8,557	\$8,986	\$9,435
Planning Technician	\$6,036	\$6,337	\$6,654	\$6,987	\$7,336
Public Works Inspector	\$7,022	\$7,373	\$7,742	\$8,128	\$8,534
Public Works Programs Insp.	\$7,022	\$7,373	\$7,742	\$8,128	\$8,534
Revenue Collections Assistant	\$5,677	\$5,961	\$6,259	\$6,573	\$6,901
Secretary	\$5,393	\$5,662	\$5,946	\$6,243	\$6,555
Water Systems Operator I	\$5,197	\$5,457	\$5,730	\$6,017	\$6,317
Water Systems Operator II	\$5,481	\$5,756	\$6,043	\$6,346	\$6,663
Water Systems Operator III	\$6,040	\$6,343	\$6,660	\$6,992	\$7,342
Water Treatment Operator I	\$5,436	\$5,708	\$5,994	\$6,293	\$6,608
Water Treatment Operator II	\$5,927	\$6,223	\$6,534	\$6,861	\$7,205
Water Treatment Operator III	\$6,427	\$6,749	\$7,086	\$7,440	\$7,812

	FY 202	6-2027			
CLASSIFICATION	STEP	STEP	STEP	STEP	STEP
	Α	В	С	D	Е
Account Clerk I	\$4,724	\$4,961	\$5,209	\$5,469	\$5,744
Account Clerk II	\$5,063	\$5,316	\$5,583	\$5,862	\$6,154
Account Clerk III	\$5,308	\$5,573	\$5,852	\$6,144	\$6,451
Accountant I	\$6,926	\$7,272	\$7,635	\$8,017	\$8,418
Accountant II	\$7,272	\$7,635	\$8,017	\$8,418	\$8,839
Accountant III	\$7,888	\$8,282	\$8,695	\$9,130	\$9,587
Administrative Clerk	\$4,685	\$4,918	\$5,164	\$5,423	\$5,693
Administrative Secretary	\$5,787	\$6,077	\$6,381	\$6,699	\$7,035
Assistant Engineer	\$8,219	\$8,630	\$9,061	\$9,514	\$9,990
Assistant Planner	\$7,422	\$7,794	\$8,183	\$8,592	\$9,022
Associate Engineer	\$9,556	\$10,034	\$10,535	\$11,062	\$11,615
Building Inspector	\$7,057	\$7,410	\$7,780	\$8,169	\$8,577
Building Permit Technician	\$5,297	\$5,562	\$5,841	\$6,132	\$6,439
Case Worker	\$6,217	\$6,527	\$6,854	\$7,197	\$7,556
Cashier	\$4,964	\$5,211	\$5,474	\$5,746	\$6,033
Counter Services Representative	\$6,217	\$6,527	\$6,854	\$7,197	\$7,556
Custodian	\$4,595	\$4,825	\$5,067	\$5,320	\$5,585
Customer Service Rep.	\$5,940	\$6,237	\$6,549	\$6,877	\$7,220
Data Entry Computer Operator	\$4,345	\$4,561	\$4,790	\$5,029	\$5,281
Data Processing Assistant	\$6,375	\$6,694	\$7,028	\$7,379	\$7,749
Digital and Media Assistant	\$5,243	\$5,506	\$5,783	\$6,013	\$6,314
Duplicating Equipment Operator	\$5,030	\$5,281	\$5,545	\$5,822	\$6,114
Engineering Drafting Technician	\$6,112	\$6,418	\$6,739	\$7,076	\$7,430
Equipment Mechanic I	\$5,116	\$5,373	\$5,641	\$5,924	\$6,220
Equipment Mechanic II	\$5,706	\$5,992	\$6,291	\$6,606	\$6,937
Equipment Mechanic III	\$6,277	\$6,590	\$6,920	\$7,267	\$7,631
Facilities Maintenance Worker I	\$4,732	\$4,968	\$5,218	\$5,478	\$5,752
Facilities Maintenance Worker II	\$5,348	\$5,616	\$5,896	\$6,191	\$6,501
Facilities Maintenance Worker III	\$6,065	\$6,368	\$6,687	\$7,022	\$7,372
Housing Programs Specialist	\$6,240	\$6,552	\$6,879	\$7,224	\$7,585
Maintenance Worker I	\$4,531	\$4,758	\$4,995	\$5,245	\$5,507
Maintenance Worker II	\$5,231	\$5,492	\$5,767	\$6,055	\$6,359

SEIU 721 – FULL-TIME EMPLOYEES MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING July 1, 2024 – June 30, 2027 Page **48** of **48**

Maintenance Worker III/Crew Leader	\$5,831	\$6,122	\$6,428	\$6,750	\$7,088
Neighborhood Improvement Officer	\$6,399	\$6,719	\$7,056	\$7,409	\$7,779
Parking Enforcement Officer	\$5,043	\$5,296	\$5,560	\$5,839	\$6,129
Personnel Assistant	\$5,464	\$5,737	\$6,023	\$6,325	\$6,642
Plan Checker	\$7,995	\$8,395	\$8,813	\$9,256	\$9,718
Planning Technician	\$6,217	\$6,527	\$6,854	\$7,197	\$7,556
Public Works Inspector	\$7,232	\$7,594	\$7,974	\$8,372	\$8,790
Public Works Programs Insp.	\$7,232	\$7,594	\$7,974	\$8,372	\$8,790
Revenue Collections Assistant	\$5,848	\$6,140	\$6,447	\$6,770	\$7,108
Secretary	\$5,555	\$5,832	\$6,125	\$6,430	\$6,751
Water Systems Operator I	\$5,353	\$5,620	\$5,902	\$6,197	\$6,506
Water Systems Operator II	\$5,646	\$5,928	\$6,224	\$6,536	\$6,863
Water Systems Operator III	\$6,222	\$6,533	\$6,859	\$7,201	\$7,562
Water Treatment Operator I	\$5,599	\$5,879	\$6,173	\$6,482	\$6,806
Water Treatment Operator II	\$6,105	\$6,410	\$6,730	\$7,067	\$7,421
Water Treatment Operator III	\$6,620	\$6,951	\$7,299	\$7,663	\$8,047